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IN MEMORY OF FORMER U.S. SEN-
ATOR AND GOVERNOR PAUL 
LAXALT OF NEVADA 

HON. SHEILA JACKSON LEE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, August 10, 2018 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
celebrate the memory of former Nevada Sen-
ator and Governor Paul Laxalt. 

Mr. Laxalt passed away this past Monday in 
McLean, Virginia. 

A child of immigrants and a Nevada native 
from Carson City, he served our nation with 
distinction in the Pacific during the Second 
World War. 

He applied himself to serving his commu-
nity, first as a district attorney in 1950, then as 
Lieutenant Governor in 1962. 

After winning the governorship of Nevada in 
1968, he stabilized the state’s gambling indus-
try from the grips of organized crime and de-
veloped a system of community colleges. 

Mr. Laxalt is perhaps best remembered as 
President Reagan’s campaign chairman and 
the moderate Republican Senator from Ne-
vada. 

But he was above all a man who cared 
deeply for the nation, which he served with 
dignity and integrity. 

Former Senator Harry Reid, whom Mr. Lax-
alt defeated in 1974 when Senator Reid was 
the state’s lieutenant governor, and who suc-
ceeded him in the Senate in 1987, said of Mr. 
Laxalt, ‘‘We have been political adversaries all 
my adult life, but he and I are friends.’’ 

Though they disagreed on many policy 
issues, Senator Reid added, he viewed Mr. 
Laxalt as a man of utmost integrity in the Sen-
ate. 

Mr. Speaker, I therefore pay tribute today 
not only to Paul Laxalt’s honorable life of serv-
ice, but also to the spirit of upholding integrity 
over bitter ideological entrenchment. 

The life and story of Mr. Laxalt—his dedica-
tion to country over party, to the public over 
self, and to the greater good over personal 
gain—is certainly a model of conduct for those 
who seek to lead this nation. 

I urge my colleagues, in memory of this 
statesman of integrity, to work to recover our 
sense of civility and work toward mending our 
differences for the common good. 

f 

OFFSHORE WIND FOR 
TERRITORIES ACT 

HON. MADELEINE Z. BORDALLO 
OF GUAM 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, August 10, 2018 

Ms. BORDALLO. Mr. Speaker, today I intro-
duce the ‘‘Offshore Wind for Territories Act,’’ 
which would authorize wind energy develop-
ment off the coasts of all 5 U.S. territories. 

I thank my colleagues—Resident Commis-
sioner GONZÁLEZ-COLÓN from Puerto Rico, 

Congresswoman RADEWAGEN from American 
Samoa, and Congressman SOTO from Flor-
ida—for their support as original cosponsors. 

Guam and the other territories remain heav-
ily reliant on costly imports of foreign-refined 
petroleum for electricity generation and trans-
portation fuel. 

Electricity usage and costs for territorial resi-
dents are nearly twice the national average, 
while at the same time our median household 
incomes are less than half that of the main-
land United States. 

As such, reducing the territories’ depend-
ence on costly foreign fuel imports with do-
mestically produced offshore wind energy 
should be a priority for Congress, and some-
thing everybody can support. 

Current federal law does not authorize off-
shore development in the Exclusive Economic 
Zone around U.S. territories, which extends 
200 nautical miles seaward from our coast-
lines. 

This oversight precludes potentially viable 
offshore wind projects near Guam and other 
U.S. territories from moving forward or even 
getting started. 

To rectify this problem, my bill would amend 
the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act to in-
clude American Samoa, Guam, the Northern 
Mariana Islands, Puerto Rico, and the U.S. 
Virgin Islands, as well as our respective Exclu-
sive Economic Zones. 

Further, my bill would direct the Bureau of 
Ocean Energy Management to complete a 
feasibility study on the offshore wind develop-
ment potential for each territory, issue a call 
for information to gauge commercial interest, 
and offer wind lease sales as appropriate. 

The wind lease scoping and sale process 
outlined by my bill mirrors the Bureau of 
Ocean Energy Management’s existing process 
for other forms of offshore development. 

Any offshore wind project in the territories 
must be sited appropriately, which is why my 
bill would ensure that the governors of each 
territory are consulted throughout this process. 

My bill also requires consultation with the 
National Renewable Energy Laboratory and 
the U.S. Department of Defense. 

My late husband, our former Governor Ricky 
Bordallo, proposed powering Guam with wind 
and solar energy during the 1970s and 1980s. 

Now decades later, his vision may soon be 
realized. 

Importantly, my bill would guarantee each 
territory a state-equivalent share of all royalty 
payments made to the federal government by 
offshore wind developers for projects in our re-
spective Exclusive Economic Zones. 

The royalty revenue-sharing under my bill is 
the same as that which current federal law 
provides for the states of Texas, Louisiana, 
Mississippi, and Alabama from offshore devel-
opment in the Gulf of Mexico. 

My bill would also direct a portion of federal 
royalties collected to support the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s 
Coral Reef Conservation Program. 

This will provide dedicated funding for coral 
reef conservation in U.S. territories and else-

where, at no additional cost to American tax-
payers. 

In addition to improving self-reliance and 
lowering electricity costs, my bill would ensure 
that offshore wind development in federal 
waters provides a direct, economic benefit to 
adjacent U.S. territories. 

Given that land is limited, offshore wind de-
velopment has enormous potential for our is-
lands. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge all my colleagues to join 
me in supporting the ‘‘Offshore Wind for Terri-
tories Act.’’ 

f 

JOURNEY OF HOPE CYCLISTS 

HON. KEVIN YODER 
OF KANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, August 10, 2018 

Mr. YODER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the Journey of Hope cyclists riding 
over 4,000 miles across the country this sum-
mer to raise awareness for people living with 
disabilities. 

In 1987, one man’s dream of riding his bike 
across the country inspired the largest fra-
ternal fundraising and awareness event of its 
kind, the Journey of Hope. 

Today, the Journey of Hope consists of 
three cross-country routes covering 32 dif-
ferent states and over 12,000 miles that con-
verge upon the U.S. Capitol here in Wash-
ington. 

On a typical day, the cyclists ride over 75 
miles. However, their day is far from over. The 
remainder of their days are spent visiting local 
groups that support people with disabilities 
and volunteering in the community. 

Next week, the three Journey of Hope 
teams will arrive at our nation’s Capital having 
raised over $665,000 for the disabled. 

Mr. Speaker, I call upon all of us in this 
body to join with me in thanking the Journey 
of Hope cyclists for their service to the dis-
abled community. 

f 

HONORING COUNCILMAN GLEN 
LARUE 

HON. JIM BANKS 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, August 10, 2018 

Mr. BANKS of Indiana. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize Whitley County Councilman 
Glen Larue. For 20 years, Councilman Larue 
has represented Columbia Township. Addition-
ally, Glen has served as dispatcher for the 
Whitley County Sheriff’s Department and as a 
Columbia City volunteer fireman. I had the 
honor of serving with Councilman Larue in 
2009 and 2010 and I saw firsthand his dedica-
tion and commitment to public service. I wish 
him the best as he begins the next chapter of 
his life. Whitley County and Columbia Town-
ship will miss his leadership and commitment 
to public service. 
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CATCHER’S UNIVERSITY BASE-

BALL 12U FINISHES SECOND AT 
THE 2018 NATIONS WORLD SE-
RIES 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, August 10, 2018 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Catcher’s University Baseball 12U 
team from Katy, TX for winning second place 
at the 2018 Nations World Series. 

Catcher’s University Baseball 12U team, 
under the coaching of head manager Rick 
Ruff, capped off a season of 34 wins, 9 losses 
and 2 ties with a second place finish at the 
2018 Nations World Series. Team members 
T.K. Rollins, Blake Davila, Tanner Reese, Ty 
Garrett, Myles Jackson, Jackson Cleveland, 
Pablo Lazcano Jr., Jose DeJongh, Christian 
Jaquay, Kaden Reising, O.D. Denner, Charlie 
Radley, Aaron Brashear and Drew Leuders 
are all 11 and 12 years old. Their hard work 
has brought great pride to our Katy community 
and will be remembered by many for years to 
come. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Catcher’s University Baseball 12U team 
from Katy, TX for winning second place at the 
2018 Nations World Series. I look forward to 
seeing what y’all accomplish in the future on 
and off the field. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO PATRICIA LOWDEN 

HON. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, August 10, 2018 

Ms. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM of New 
Mexico. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to congratu-
late Patricia Lowden of Acoma Pueblo in New 
Mexico for her role in the Pueblo Pottery Mug 
project and her success as a Native artist. 

The Pueblo Pottery Mug project started as 
a collaboration between five Pueblo artists and 
the first Pueblo-owned Starbucks in New Mex-
ico. The mugs were first sold in 2016 at the 
Starbucks store in Albuquerque. Each mug 
was hand-crafted by a different Pueblo artist 
to celebrate the opening of the new store and 
to symbolize the collaboration between New 
Mexico Pueblos and Starbucks. After quickly 
selling out of the unique mugs—selling over 
6,000 mugs—the Shumakolowa gift shop col-
laborated with the artists to sell mugs at their 
location in the Indian Pueblo Cultural Center. 

Patricia was born into a family of potters 
from the Big Sun and Eagle clan of Acoma 
Pueblo. She learned the art of pottery at fif-
teen years old from the three generations of 
potters that came before her. Patricia uses tra-
ditional methods to create her pottery, which 
entails soaking chunks of clay that have been 
carefully selected, then drying and grinding the 
chunks of clay into powder. 

Patricia is known for her famed Anasazi re-
vival black-on-white and traditional Acoma or-
ange, black, and white polychrome style pot-
tery. Her work features modern interpretations 
of traditional Acoma symbols such as rain, 
clouds, mountains, and rain parrots. 

Mr. Speaker, I applaud Patricia Lowden for 
being a part of the Pueblo Pottery Mug 

project. This project has given the community, 
as well as visitors to New Mexico, an oppor-
tunity to appreciate usable pieces of art that 
are inspired by Native culture and traditions. I 
look forward to seeing this project continue to 
flourish and support talented Native artists 
from Pueblos throughout New Mexico. 

f 

HONORING KEVIN J. KEEFE 

HON. ELEANOR HOLMES NORTON 
OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, August 10, 2018 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
ask the House of Representatives to join me 
in recognizing Kevin J. Keefe for his 31 years 
of outstanding federal service, including as a 
civilian attorney for the Department of the 
Navy (DON) Office of the General Counsel 
(OGC). 

In May 1987, Mr. Keefe was first appointed 
to federal service as an Attorney Advisor with 
the Equal Employment Opportunity Commis-
sion (EEOC) Office of Review and Appeals, 
where he remained until 1989. He went on to 
serve as Assistant Counsel at DON OGC from 
1989 to 1995, and as Senior Advisor in the 
Executive Office for United States Attorneys at 
the Department of Justice (DOJ) from 1995 to 
1998. Mr. Keefe returned to DON OGC in 
1998 as Supervisory Associate Counsel for 
the Strategic Systems Program (SSP), where 
he spent the last 20 years representing DON 
in various roles. 

Kevin J. Keefe quickly established himself 
for his great foresight in anticipating and eval-
uating legal issues, particularly in considering 
potential future implications for the DON. 
Throughout his tenure, Mr. Keefe earned and 
maintained the trust of senior leaders at SSP 
with his superb legal acumen and was well- 
known for his thorough litigation work. Mr. 
Keefe has secured numerous favorable deci-
sions from the EEOC and the Merit Systems 
Protection Board on behalf of DON in his cen-
tral practice area of civilian personnel law. 
Moreover, he has assisted the U.S. Attorney’s 
office in representing DON when SSP per-
sonnel cases were appealed to the federal 
District Court or to the U.S. Court of Appeals 
for the Federal Circuit. In these instances, 
U.S. attorneys relied on motions and briefs 
drafted by Mr. Keefe to prevail in federal court. 

Kevin J. Keefe’s achievements have been 
celebrated throughout his career with a variety 
of awards for his outstanding work in the fed-
eral government. These include the DON Mer-
itorious Civilian Service Award, a DOJ Special 
Achievement Award, a Letter of Recognition 
from the Director of SSP and other perform-
ance-related accolades. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask the House of Represent-
atives to join me in recognizing Kevin J. 
Keefe, on the occasion of his retirement, for 
his many years of excellence in federal serv-
ice. 

f 

UALR BIKE-SHARING PROGRAM 

HON. J. FRENCH HILL 
OF ARKANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, August 10, 2018 

Mr. HILL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to recog-
nize the University of Arkansas-Little Rock’s 

new bike-sharing program and to emphasize 
its leading example of advocacy for active life-
styles. 

I appreciate the efforts of Jim Carr, Chair for 
the University’s Committee on Sustainability, 
who lead the initiative to bring the bike share 
program to the Little Rock campus. 

This program has provided students, faculty, 
staff, and visitors a convenient and healthy 
way to get around campus. 

Nearly 200 bright-orange bikes have been 
delivered to UA-Little Rock and have been 
placed near high-traffic areas, such as dor-
mitories and Ottenheimer Library. 

As a long-time biker, I am pleased to see 
the campus work to provide an alternative and 
convenient transportation option to relieve 
congestion and promote a healthier campus. 

As a former board member of Bicycles Ad-
vocacy of Central Arkansas, I am glad to see 
UA-Little Rock’s bike-sharing program as one 
more step on the path to a more vibrant, 
healthy, and bike-friendly community. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE SAMUEL 
U. RODGERS HEALTH CENTER’S 
50TH YEAR OF SERVICE 

HON. EMANUEL CLEAVER 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, August 10, 2018 

Mr. CLEAVER. Mr. Speaker, I proudly rise 
today to recognize and celebrate 50 years of 
service from the Samuel U. Rodgers Health 
Center. This milestone embodies the vision 
Dr. Samuel U. Rodgers had for a foundation 
that would provide families with affordable 
health care. With over four decades of service 
Dr. Rogers’ health center has been respon-
sible for providing cost effective and quality 
health care to thousands of families in Mis-
souri’s Fifth Congressional District. 

Dr. Samuel U. Rodgers’ passion for serving 
low income families can be traced back to his 
early days in Kansas City when he first arrived 
as an intern for a then-segregated general 
hospital. During this time Dr. Rodgers wit-
nessed firsthand the challenges minority and 
low-income families faced while trying to ac-
cess quality and affordable health care. This 
experience would inspire him to go on to be-
come the first African American OBGYN in 
Kansas City, and then later, the first African 
American to open a successful all-black med-
ical practice. Dr. Rodgers’ commitment to en-
suring that all people, regardless of their eth-
nicity or economic background, receive afford-
able health care would later inspire him to 
open Missouri’s first federally-recognized 
health center, the Samuel U. Rodgers Health 
Center. 

When Dr. Rodgers opened his health cen-
ter, he did so with the intent to serve both indi-
viduals and families who otherwise would not 
be able to afford quality healthcare. Moreover, 
Dr. Rodgers emphasized the need to also pro-
vide patients access to resources that help 
maintain their long-term health. 

Today, there are five Samuel U. Rodgers 
Health Centers located throughout the Greater 
Kansas City area. Each one continues Dr. 
Rodgers’ legacy of compassion and equitable 
health care for all. The Samuel U. Rodgers 
Health Centers offer a variety of services that 
range from dental care to behavioral health 
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